
	
	

Matthew:	 Hello.	Welcome	to	Marketing	Smarts,	a	podcast	brought	to	you	by	
MarketingProfs.	I’m	your	host	Matthew	Grant,	Managing	Editor	here	at	MarketingProfs,	and	I	
thank	you	for	listening.	

The	biggest	question	we	get	when	running	content	concerning	mobile	marketing	is,	“What	are	
the	B-to-B	applications?”	This	is	not	an	unfair	question,	since	many	of	the	examples	of	mobile	
marketing	success	come	from	the	B-to-C	or	retail	space	and	involve	things	like	in-store	use	of	
mobile	by	putting	QR	codes	on	signage,	for	example,	or	SMS	couponing,	or	creative	
implementations	of	location	based	services	and	geo	fencing.		

While	you	could	apply	some	of	these	tactics	to	the	B-to-B	world,	at	tradeshows	for	example,	
that’s	not	really	enough	to	make	mobile	appealing	to	B-to-B	marketers.	Reflecting	on	this	issue	I	
started	wondering	why	B-to-B	marketers	didn’t	think	about	mobile’s	application	within	the	
enterprise	as	a	way	of	connecting	with	the	sales	force	on	the	fly,	for	example,	or	even	simply	as	
part	of	the	internal	communication	strategy.		

Imagine	my	surprise	and	delight	when	I	found	out	about	a	company	called	Apperian	and	the	
work	that	they	do	helping	other	organizations	create	internal	app	stores,	or	really	app	libraries	
or	catalogs.	To	explore	this	application	of	mobile	to	the	enterprise	I	got	in	touch	with	Cimmaron	
Buser,	Apperian’s	VP	of	Product	Marketing.	He	was	kind	enough	to	join	us	on	Marketing	Smarts	
to	discuss	the	concept	of	the	internal	app	catalog,	the	types	of	apps	that	companies	are	
developing	and	deploying,	as	well	as	the	specific	marketing	challenges	that	come	with	working	
for	a	tech	startup.			

Before	we	get	started	here,	I	would	like	to	say	that	if	you	like	what	you	hear	here	on	Marketing	
Smarts	(or	even	if	you	don’t)	please	feel	free	to	leave	us	a	review	in	iTunes	or	leave	a	comment	
for	us	on	the	MarketingProfs	Daily	Fix	Blog.		

All	right.	Cimarron,	welcome	to	Marketing	Smarts.	

Cimarron:	 Thank	you	very	much.	

Matthew:	 I	was	wondering	if	we	could	just	start	out	by	you	telling	us	a	little	bit	about	
yourself,	Apperian	and	the	work	you	do	there.		

Cimarron:	 Sure.	I’m	the	Vice	President	of	Product	Marketing	for	Apperian.	Personally	I’ve	
been	involved	with	technology	for,	I	would	say,	many	years,	about	25	or	so.	Obviously,	I’ve	
been	through	a	lot	of	technology	waves.	I	got	involved	in	mobility	probably	about	four	or	five	
years	ago	and	really	got	interested	when	the	iPhone	was	launched	because	it	really	opened	my	
eyes	both	as	a	user	and	consumer	as	well	as	a	person	involved	in	B-to-B	products	as	just	a	real	
game	changer.		



	
	

I	ended	up	joining	Apperian	about	two	years	ago	when	the	company	had	been	started	–	after	it	
was	started	actually,	but	early	on.	I’ve	been	involved	with	the	development	of	our	enterprise	
app	services	environment	since	that	time.		

Apperian	as	a	company	is	dedicated	to	providing	solutions	for	enterprises.	At	this	point	that	
means	a	company	of	any	size,	it	doesn’t	have	to	be	a	gigantic	Fortune	50	company.	The	idea	of	
having	applications	available	to	employees	and	providing	a	great	user	experience,	and	at	the	
same	time	allowing	IT	to	do	their	job,	we	built	a	platform	that	helps	developers	to	create	these	
applications	through	various	means	and	helps	the	IT	folks	and	developers	to	deploy	and	
manage	these	over	time.		

So	the	challenge	is	really	to	balance	the	needs	of	the	infrastructure,	the	IT	folks,	the	security	
folks,	the	challenges	they	have	with	the	users	and	their	expectation	that	they	are	going	to	have	
a	great	experience.	It’s	been	part	of	their	use	of	these	devices	has	been	great	apps,	things	like	
Angry	Birds	as	an	example	of	an	app	that’s	a	lot	of	fun	and	engaging.		

Our	goal	is	to	help	the	enterprises	make	that	kind	of	engagement	for	their	enterprise	apps,	so	
it’s	not	something	that’s	boring	and	junky	–	which	I	think	historically	a	lot	of	enterprise	apps	
were	not	necessarily	the	greatest,	they	were	very	utilitarian.	I	think	that’s	one	of	the	things	
we’re	trying	to	move	away	from.	

Matthew:	 Right.	One	of	the	reasons	I	was	excited	to	talk	to	you	on	Marketing	Smarts	is	that	
when	we’ve	run	programs	around	mobile	marketing	a	lot	of	it	feels	very	B-to-C,	it’s	about	how	
you	can	engage	customers	in-store	and	how	you	can	do	couponing	and	stuff	like	that	to	people.	
But,	I	thought	that	in	all	those	conversations	that	I	was	having	with	people	or	that	we	were	
having	with	people	around	mobile	it	seemed	like	people	were	missing	an	opportunity	with	
mobile,	specifically	within	the	intra	and	enterprise	use	of	mobile.	

So	it	sounds	like	you	guys	really	are	seeing	people	trying	to	figure	out	other	things	they	can	do	
with	mobile	that’s	not	necessarily	business-to-customer,	but	is	really	something	that	involves	
sales	enablement	and	other	things	like	that.	Is	this	the	evolutionary	tack	that	mobile	in	
enterprise	is	taking?		

Cimarron:	 Absolutely.	It	started	with	B-to-C	and	with	people	going	and	providing	their	
brands	in	the	app	store.	When	the	app	store	first	came	out	there	was	sort	of	this	rush	of	people	
who	said,	“We’ve	got	to	get	an	app	up	there	with	our	company	name	on	it.	It	doesn’t	have	to	
do	anything,	just	get	an	app	up	there.”		

Then	you	got	to	people	saying,	“Look,	that	was	great,	but	that	was	just	a	marketing	brochure.	
We’ve	got	to	do	something	that	makes	sense.”	So	an	example	of	this	would	be	Rue	La	La,	which	
is	a	shopping	site	that	as	these	flash	sales	every	day.	We,	in	our	early	days,	were	developing	



	
	

apps	for	a	lot	of	big	brands.	By	building	an	app	for	Rue	La	La	that	was	an	iPhone	or	an	iPad	app,	
it	ultimately	is	responsible	for	something	like	20%	of	their	sales	over	just	a	couple	of	months.	
That’s	moving	the	needle,	right?		

So	that	was	the	B-to-C	side.	On	the	flip	side	of	that,	companies	like	Rue	La	La	or	any	company	
that	needed	internal	apps	for	their	employees	and	in	some	cases	they’re	the	flip	side.	
Progressive	Insurance	had	an	app	out	where	you	as	a	customer	could	download	this	app	if	you	
get	into	an	accident,	you	pull	your	iPhone	out	and	you	hit	the	button	and	you	take	a	picture,	it	
transmits	the	accident	report	up	before	the	police	even	show	up.	By	the	way,	hopefully	you	
aren’t	using	your	iPhone	while	you	were	driving.	We	want	to	suggest	that,	of	course.		

The	other	thing	is	the	folks	at	the	insurance	company	can	use	an	app	which	is	used	for	
appraising	or	for	transmitting	data.	So	in	many	cases	there’s	the	consumer	facing	side	and	the	
employee	facing	side	and	they	may	be	accessing	similar	databases	and	backends,	but	they	
display	different	information.		

The	other	big	trend	has	been	just	the	expectation	that	employees	are	coming	into	these	
companies	and	they’re	a	new	generation	of	employee	who	has	been	carrying	this	iPhone	or	
Android	device	around	and	they	come	in	expecting	to	connect	to	the	corporate	email,	to	the	
corporate	calendar,	and	they	want	applications	to	make	their	life	easier.		

Companies	that	can	provide	that	experience	and	give	them	enablement	tools	are	going	to	find	
they	have	happier	employees,	more	productive	employees	and	employees	that	are	probably	
going	to	contribute	a	lot	more	to	the	company.	I	think	that	is	the	big	wake	up	call.		

Matthew:	 So,	as	I	think	you	laid	it	out,	we’re	now	starting	to	live	in	a	kind	of,	I	guess	people	
call	it	BYOD,	bring	your	own	device,	kind	of	world.	People	are	expecting	that	there’s	going	to	be	
connectivity,	they’re	going	to	be	able	to	use	their	smartphone	as	part	of	the	work	they’re	doing.		

Companies	are	developing	these	apps,	but	you	also	mentioned	that	sometimes	the	apps	are	
kind	of	junky	or	too	utilitarian	and	they	should	be	a	little	more	fun	or	at	least	engaging,	like	
Angry	Birds.	So	what	do	companies	need	to	do	or	what	are	you	seeing	companies	do	to	actually	
make	their	apps	themselves	sort	of	more	user	friendly	or	inviting	to	the	employees	who	have	to	
use	them?	

Cimarron:	 Right.	So	one	of	the	big	buzz	words	right	now	in	app	development	is	
gamification.	The	idea	is	that	it’s	something	where	people	can	use	an	app	and	get	points	or	can	
get	some	kind	of	credit	for	participating	in	the	app.	So	in	the	sales	area	this	is	something	that	is	
obvious,	sales	people	can	get	points	for	entering	new	client	data	or	for	inputting	data	about	a	
competitor,	or	various	things	like	that.	And	there	are	some	apps	on	the	app	store	that	do	that.	



	
	

Another	example	is	just	using	gameification	as	a	way	to	get	employees	to	contribute	ideas,	this	
is	also	called	crowd	sourcing.	So	one	of	the	things	that	are	often	times	asked	is,	“What	apps	
should	we	be	building?”	And	you	get	beyond	the	horizontal	apps	that	are	obvious,	like	we	want	
a	corporate	directory,	we	want	an	HR	application,	we’ll	run	an	app	that	facilitates	sales	process.		

By	the	way,	these	can	be	great,	but	once	you	sort	of	build	your	core,	a	lot	of	companies	will	say,	
“What’s	next?”	So	you	can	actually	go	out	to	the	employees	and	ask	them	what’s	a	good	idea.	
Then	other	employees	can	comment,	they	can	rate,	and	essentially	create	an	ecosystem	where	
you	get	people	participating	in	the	process	of	deciding	what’s	the	next	thing	you	should	be	
doing.		

If	you	do	that	well	you	can	actually	save	the	company	money	and	get	a	lot	of	buy-in	from	the	
employees	as	to	what	they’re	going	to	see	next.	So	that’s	an	example	where	participation	and	
interactive	experience	can	make	a	big	difference.		

Matthew:	 Is	the	use	of	the	word	app	store	a	little	misleading?	They’re	not	having	to	make	
the	employees	buy	the	apps	or	they’re	not	really	shopping	around.	It’s	more	like	the	supply	
closet	or	something	like	that.		

Cimarron:	 Right.	Supply	closet,	that’s	one.	No	one	has	called	it	that	yet.	People	have	called	
their	app	catalog	various	things.	In	our	particular	situation	what	we	do	is	provide	this	app	
catalog	and	we	call	it	an	app	catalog.	A	lot	of	the	press	will	call	it	an	enterprise	app	store,	
because	people	are	familiar	with	the	app	store	paradigm	and	they	put	the	enterprise	word	out	
in	front	of	it.		

But	you’re	right,	it’s	not	a	place	where	you	purchase	things.	It’s	a	place	where	things	are	
provided	to	you.	Essentially	the	company	is	branding	this	with	their	name,	their	logo,	their	own	
in-house	advertising,	if	you	will,	to	get	the	employees	to	see	the	apps,	to	download	them.	And	
then	also	curating	applications	that	might	be	on	the	commercial	app	store,	like	the	iTunes	app	
store	or	on	the	Google	market.	So	companies	will	do	that	because	they	want	to	make	
recommendations,	it’s	almost	like	a	recommendation	engine.		

They	can	also	have	pointers	to	internet	apps,	HTML5	apps,	and	even	deliver	security,	what	are	
called	configuration	profiles.	So	there’s	different	kinds	of	content	in	addition	to	actual	content	
like	videos	and	PDFs,	which	you	can	also	provide.	It’s	an	organized	and	friendly	area	and	you	
don’t	really	buy	anything,	it’s	actually	just	recorded.		

Now,	there	are	some	companies	who	track	who	is	using	what	and	it’s	from	the	standpoint	of	
analytics	very	helpful	for	them	to	know,	“Hey,	we	built	these	apps,	we	want	to	find	out	if	
people	are	using	them.	Are	they	running	them?	Do	they	have	the	right	version?”	That’s	very	
useful.	A	few	companies	are	taking	that	one	step	further	and	actually	doing	some	billing	on	the	



	
	

basis	of	what	people	are	using,	but	that’s	behind	the	scenes	so	the	user	doesn’t	actually	see	a	
price	point.		

So,	you’re	right,	app	store	is	kind	of	a	misnomer.	The	other	issue	is	that	Apple	has	filed,	I	
believe,	a	trademark	for	the	term	app	store,	which	is	in	dispute.	But,	we	try	to	avoid	the	use	of	
that	term	at	Apperian.		

Matthew:	 Just	a	total	aside,	Apple	seems	to	be	going	down	that	IP	route	in	what	even	Steve	
Jobs	in	his	latter	days	that	he	was	going	to	thermonuclear	on	Android.		

I’m	wondering,	are	companies	also	then	looking	for	reviews	and	things	like	that?		

Cimarron:	 Yes,	definitely.	I	was	very	surprised	when	I	started	to	talk	to	companies	and	I	
said,	“So	you	want	your	employees	to	actually	rate	these	apps	that	you’ve	written?”	And	they	
said,	“Yes,	we	do.	We	want	to	know	what	they	think.	We	want	to	know	if	it’s	working.”		

So	today	in	the	product	we	have	a	feedback	button,	which	is	relatively	utilitarian,	it	will	send	a	
message	to	the	administrator.	If	they	generate	a	trouble	ticket	it	will	have	their	device	ID	and	a	
lot	of	technical	data	and	then	it’s	obviously	useful.	But,	in	addition	to	that	we’re	going	to	be	
rolling	out	a	rating	and	also	comment	mechanism,	which	will	allow	the	users	–	again,	this	would	
be	a	feature	that	you’d	have	the	option	to	turn	on.	If	you	turned	it	on,	you	would	let	your	users	
rate	these	apps.		

Now,	what’s	interesting	about	this	is	it’s	not	just	for	the	in-house	apps,	it	would	also	be	for	an	
app	that	might	be	a	commercial	product	in	the	app	store.	You	might	say,	“Why	would	you	want	
to	do	that?”	Well,	let’s	say	it’s	a	product	that	on	the	app	store	commercially	has	its	own	set	of	
ratings	from	god	knows	who,	and	comments	which	are	somewhat	questionable	because	people	
make	stuff	up,	you	know	how	that	works.	But,	within	your	own	company	you	would	say,	
“Employees,	we’re	recommending	this	app	off	the	app	store.	What	do	you	think	about	it?	Is	this	
something	we	should	be	supporting?”		

So	you	can	see	that	it’s	very	useful	for	both	in-house	as	well	external	third	party	apps.		

Matthew:	 Right.	I	had	two	questions,	I	guess.	Do	companies,	like	I	would	imagine	a	sales	
force	or	people	that	are	SAP	or	Oracle,	anyone	who	is	actually	providing	systems	within	the	
enterprise	that	everyone	has	to	rely	on,	are	they	also	offering	then	or	is	this	something	that	
people	have	to	develop	themselves,	apps	that	would	allow	people	to	connect	to	these	systems	
mobile?	

Cimarron:	 There’s	really	a	trend	towards,	number	one,	providing	a	basic	app	that	will	do	
basic	stuff	and	is	useful.	So	SalesForce.com,	for	example,	has	a	mobile	app.	If	you’re	a	
SalesForce.com	company	you’re	primarily	using	it	through	the	web,	but	they	provide	this	app	



	
	

that	will	let	you	do	some	of	the	stuff	you	can	do	online,	but	not	all.	They’ve	kind	of	gone	
through	and	said,	“What	are	the	most	critical	things?”	like	looking	at	leads	and	contacts	or	
whatever.	In	addition	to	that	Sales	Force	provides	an	API,	which	they’re	promoting	very	heavily	
around	a	system	they	call	Force.com.	There’s	programming	interfaces	to	virtually	everything	
you	would	want	to	do.		

So	what	companies	are	doing	is	creating	their	own	apps,	either	in-house	or	working	with	
partnership	companies,	that	are	very	specific	to	their	business	requirement.	And	in	fact	they	
may	have	a	mash	up	of	their	own	corporate	data	with	something	in	Sales	Force.	So	what	they	
end	up	is	something	that’s	very	specific	and	done	well	that	could	be	a	great	ROI	product	
internally,	with	your	internal	customers	because	you	can	often	times	improve	a	business	
process.	Again,	thinking	about	the	fact	that	people	are	carrying	these	things	all	the	time,	
especially	with	field	sales	forces,	which	is	one	of	the	big	success	areas	we’ve	seen.	

Matthew:	 So	I’m	wondering	then	too,	what	are	the	big	risks?	I	guess	there’s	this	baseline	
risk	of	developing	an	app	and	no	one	uses	it.	But,	what	are	the	more	pressing	risks	and/or	
challenges	that	companies	are	facing	in	terms	of	developing	these	internal	apps?	

Cimarron:	 I	think	some	of	the	challenges	are	“Where	do	I	start?	What	are	the	apps	I	should	
be	building	first?”	And	that	could	be	done	through	some	crowd	sourcing,	through	a	small	group	
of	people	getting	together	in	a	task	force,	and	often	times	just	saying,	“Hey,	what’s	the	first	app	
that	most	people	would	really	use	and	take	advantage	of?”	and	define	it	very	specifically.	Don’t	
try	to	build	an	app	that	does	a	hundred	things,	build	an	app	that	does	one	thing	really	well.	
Those	are	some	of	the	things	that	we	promote.	So	that’s	the	first	thing	is	how	do	you	get	
started.		

Then	there’s	the	issue	of	development	platforms.	Should	we	use	the	native	tools	that	Apple	
provides	or	that	the	Android	development	environment	has?	Then	you	have	the	question	of	
should	I	build	it	on	some	sort	of	a	system	like	a	phone	gap	or	an	accelerator	platform	that	will	
multi-target,	develop	once	and	target	out	to	many.	Those	systems	can	be	good	and	it	depends,	
again,	a	little	bit	on	your	experience.	If	you	have	people	internally	that	are	really	skilled	in	HTML	
and	java	script	you	might	want	one	of	those	systems.	If	you	have	someone	that’s	a	Ruby	on	
Rails	guru	they	might	use	Rouge	Mobile.	I	actually	have	some	webinars	I’ve	given	on	all	these	
different	options.		

The	great	news	is	that	there	are	many	options	available	and	there	are	some	really	good	systems	
out	there,	in	addition	to	the	obvious	development	environment	from	Apple	itself,	which	is	
getting	better	every	time.	So	it’s	getting	easier.	What	used	to	take	literally	a	year	to	develop,	if	
you	go	back	maybe	four	or	five	years	when	you	were	building	apps	for	Blackberry	or	Windows	



	
	

environments,	it	might	be	multimillion	dollar	projects,	you	can	now	do	those	same	kinds	of	
projects	in	a	matter	of	weeks	or	months	at	a	fraction	of	the	cost.		

So	that’s	the	good	news,	those	are	the	challenges,	and	I	think	they	can	be	resolved.	I	think	the	
risks	that	people	imagine	are	primarily	around	security.	And	Matt,	I	think	that	the	security	issue	
is	probably	one	of	the	biggest	bugaboos	out	there.	There’s	a	tremendous	amount	of	paranoia.	
Part	of	it	is	that	these	devices	are	basically	computers.	They’ve	got	a	lot	of	stuff	on	them,	they	
could	potentially	have	data	which	the	company	might	be	worried	about	if	the	device	got	lost	or	
stolen.		

Matthew:	 Right.		

Cimarron:	 I	think	that	in	the	case	of	an	enterprise	you	have	to	make	a	decision	about	the	
risk	of	having	some	data	locally	on	the	device,	like	a	price	list,	product	information,	or	other	
stuff	that	if	it’s	stored	locally	no	matter	what	encryption	or	whatever	it	possibly	could	be	
compromised,	versus	the	opportunity	that	you	get	to	provide	it.		

As	a	company	you	just	have	to	make	a	decision.	Obviously,	if	you’re	in	a	regulated	industry	
there’s	a	different	set	of	issues.	But,	I	think	that	we’re	starting	to	see	companies	realizing	that	
the	risks	are	relatively	low	even	though	yes,	people	could	lose	their	phones,	in	exchange	for	the	
value	add.	I	think	that’s	just	something	you	have	to	go	through	as	a	company	and	make	a	policy	
about.		

Matthew:	 That	goes	beyond	the	internal	app	development	in	the	sense	that	this	is	what	
enterprise	has	been	struggling	with	in	a	sense	since	they	were	laptops	that	people	could	take	
home.		

Cimarron:	 Oh,	it’s	worse	on	a	laptop	anyway,	because	you’ve	got	the	antivirus	thing	and	all	
the	other	stuff.	I	think	in	the	case	of	an	application	that	you	build	for	your	enterprise	you	could	
build	in	things	like	“make	sure	I’ve	got	the	right	version,	make	sure	that	I	encrypt	the	data	
locally,	how	often	do	I	want	to	check	back	before	I	don’t	let	somebody	access	this	stuff.”		

One	of	the	values	of	a	mobile	device	is	you	don’t	have	to	be	connected	all	the	time,	right?	So	if	
you	built	an	app	that	always	requires	an	HTML	session	to	be	open,	well,	it	works	great	if	you’re	
on	the	internet,	you	go	out	of	the	internet	and	it’s	not	going	to	work.	So	if	you’re	going	into	a	
meat	locker….	

Matthew:	 Or	if	you’re	on	an	airplane	or	something	like	that.		

Cimarron:	 Then	it’s	completely	useless.	And	then	you	have	to	decide	how	much	data	do	I	
want	to	hang	out	there.	So	what	we’ve	seen	is	that	with	reasonable	policies,	we’ve	been	
involved	with	companies	in	the	financial	area,	insurance,	some	industries	that	are	regulated,	



	
	

but	yet	they	come	to	a	decision	that	it’s	worthwhile	to	provide	this	stuff	and	have	reasonable	
security	in	place	and	reasonable	authentication	policies	and	not	require	the	Draconian	
approach.		

I	think	that	if	you	really	do	care	about	the	data	the	only	thing	you	can	really	do	is	never	leave	it	
on	the	device.	One	way	to	do	that	is	remote	desktop	type	approaches.	And	some	companies	
are	doing	that.	For	some	data	that’s	probably	appropriate.	

Matthew:	 Right.	I	did	have	a	question	about	just	resources,	internal	resources.	Developing	
these	apps,	or	in	some	cases	just	working	with	an	API	to	create	an	app	that	allows	you	to	
connect	to	a	system	you’re	already	using,	does	that	require	a	lot	of	heavy	lifting	on	your	IT	
department	side?	Even	if	you	have	just	a	couple	web	developers	on	staff	you	could	reassign	
them	there	or	do	you	have	to	get	external	resources	to	help	you	develop	these	things?		

Cimarron:	 I	think	it	depends	on	the	company	and	their	size.	Obviously	some	companies,	like	
an	IBM,	I	think	we	talked	a	little	bit	before,	they	built	their	own	stuff	from	the	ground	up	in	
every	area	you	could	imagine.	But,	most	companies	don’t	have	that	kind	of	resource	available.	
So	what	we	see	is	really	a	hybrid	approach	where	you	usually	have	a	project	manager	type	of	
person.		

They	may	not	be	in	the	IT	organization,	they	could	actually	living	in	the	line	of	business.	They	
may	be	part	of	the	sales	organization.	They	will	typically	be	responsible	for	both	having	the	app	
built,	as	well	as	deploying	it.	They	might	use	an	outside	contractor	or	a	combination	of	inside	
and	outside	folks	for	some	of	the	apps.	We	see	that	hybrid	model	quite	often.	

If	you	do	have	people	with	experience	and	web	development,	as	I	said,	there	are	several	
solutions	that	are	tailored	to	that.	On	the	other	hand,	learning	the	objective	C,	the	whole	X	
code	environment,	the	IOSs,	I’ve	seen	people	learn	that	that	are	skilled	programmers	in	a	
matter	of	a	couple	of	weeks	and	are	able	to	pound	out	some	stuff,	because	it’s	not	that	difficult	
and	in	the	integrated	development	environment	it’s	quite	easy.		

It’s	just	a	question	of	where	you	want	to	put	your	resources	in	a	company.	I	think	I’ve	seen	both	
models,	both	in-house	and	out-of-house.	I	will	say	that	one	of	the	things	that	we	do	at	Apperian	
is	because	we	know	a	lot	of	developers	one	of	the	services	we	provide	is	a	consulting	service,	if	
you	will,	where	people	say,	“Here	are	the	apps	that	we’re	thinking	about.	What	do	you	think?	
How	might	we	get	these	developed?”	And	we’ll	actually	introduce	them	to	some	of	our	
partners	that	we	think	would	be	a	good	fit,	because	people	don’t	often	times	know	who	they	
are	and	they’re	sort	of	smaller	shops.	We’re	still	in	an	early	industry	space	right	now	and	these	
companies	are	not	that	big	who	do	this	development.	



	
	

Matthew:	 So	I’m	wondering,	and	this	is	kind	of	asking	you	to	put	on	your	prognosticator	
hat,	is	this	app	and	this	internal	app	catalog,	is	this	kind	of	the	future	in	IT?	Even	when	a	new	
employee	comes	on	board	becomes	now	part	of	the	provisioning	process?	You	say,	“Here’s	
your	apps,	here’s	where	you	get	all	your	stuff.”	Is	it	just	going	to	be	a	little	piece	of	it	or	is	it	
increasingly	going	to	become	central	to	the	way	IT	ends	up	supporting	the	organization?	

Cimarron:	 That’s	a	great	question.	We’ve	already	seen	that	happening	in	some	of	the	
companies	we’re	working	with	where	the	on	boarding	process	of	an	employee,	you	come	on	
board,	you	sign	all	your	documents,	you	fill	out	your	forms,	bring	in	your	passport,	and	the	very	
next	thing	they	say	is,	“Here’s	your	username,	here’s	your	password,	here’s	the	page	where	you	
will	you	go	to	get	your	iPhone	or	Android	device	set	up	with	all	the	apps	you	need.”	It’s	a	
complete	self	service	model,	so	you	never	talk	to	an	IT	person.		

That’s	very	different	than	in	the	old	days,	you	know,	five	years	ago,	where	the	IT	guy	said,	“You	
want	to	put	your	requisition	in	for	a	Blackberry,”	and	then	they’d	hand	you	this	Blackberry	
physically	that	was	preconfigured	with	all	the	lockdown,	all	the	fun	stuff	has	been	turned	off,	all	
you’re	able	to	do	is	send	an	email	and	get	a	voice	call.		

It’s	so	different	now	and	it	is	much	more	of	a	user	driven	model	and	people	are	a	lot	of	more,	I	
guess	you	could	smarter	about	doing	it.	When	you	think	about	the	amount	of	knowledge	you	
have	on	iPhone,	turning	things	on	and	off,	configuring	things,	you	really	have	a	group	of	people	
that	doesn’t	need	as	much	hand	holding.		

So	I	think	the	answer	is	the	future	is	an	expectation	almost	that	when	you	join	a	company	
you’re	going	to	be	given	access	to	the	enterprise	app	catalog	of	that	company	with	all	of	your	
tools.	It’s	your	toolbox,	basically,	for	your	job.	It	might	include	social	networking	apps	within	
the	company,	it	will	definitely	have	HR	requirements,	it	will	definitely	have	a	corporate	
directory.	Then	there	might	be	very	specific	apps	depending	on	your	functional	area.	I	definitely	
see	that	happening.		

Sitting	at	my	desk,	well,	where	does	the	laptop	or	desktop	go	in	all	this?	Great	question,	
because	a	lot	of	people	are	spending,	as	you	know,	more	time	with	their	iPhone	or	their	iPad	or	
tablet	than	they	do	on	a	laptop.	

Matthew:	 Yes.	

Cimarron:	 Ultimately	things	become	web	apps	or	they	become	mobile	apps.	I	would	not	be	
surprised	if	that’s	the	way	things	are	in	five	years.	It’s	just	mostly	a	mobile	experience	for	most	
people.		



	
	

Matthew:	 Right.	And	even	as	organizations,	I	was	just	reading	today,	I	want	to	say	it’s	
Plantronics,	but	a	lot	of	companies	are	trying	to	move	to	this	entirely	mobile	workforce	and	
really	you	only	come	into	the	office	for	meetings	because	there’s	conference	room	access.		

I	wanted	to	switch	things	around	in	the	last	third	here	of	our	conversation	and	kind	of	talk	
about	your	experience	specifically	as	a	marketer	within	this	B-to-B,	I	want	to	say	startup,	but	I	
know	you	guys	have	been	going	for	a	little	while	now,	but	still	I’m	assuming	venture	funded	
though.		

So	what	are	your	main	challenges	that	you	face	as	a	product	marketer	at	this	stage	of	your	
company’s	development?		

Cimarron:	 I	think	our	biggest	challenge	as	we	started	out	about	a	year	ago	with	the	product	
that	we	call	Ease,	which	was	a	new	space	at	the	time.	It	was	something	that	hadn’t	been	done	
before,	mobile	application	management	wasn’t	even	really	something	that	people	thought	of	
as	a	requirement.	It	wasn’t	a	product	space	at	all.	So	you’re	starting	out	in	completely	virgin	
territory	and	you	have	to	make	a	case	for	why	this	is	useful.		

We	were	very	lucky,	because	when	I	went	out	and	talked	to	a	lot	of	companies	who	had	started	
down	the	road	of	building	apps,	which	was	great,	and	then	they	kind	of	hit	this	point	where	
they	went,	“Okay,	what	do	we	do	now?	How	are	we	going	to	get	this	out	to	people?”	A	lot	of	
them,	of	course,	their	IT	guys	said,	“We	can	figure	this	out.	We’re	going	to	build	this	ourselves.	
We	can	do	this.”	And	they	tried	to	do,	found	that	it	was	really	painful,	found	that	it	was	eating	
them	alive	and	they	said,	“You	know	what?	This	is	not	what	we	want	to	be	doing	for	a	living.	
We	want	to	build	our	business	apps.	We	don’t	want	to	be	building	the	infrastructure.”		

So	it	was,	I	think,	a	good	confluence	of	market	need	and	the	fact	that	we	were	identifying	that	
market	and	trying	to	come	in.	So	that	was	a	missionary	sales	process	at	the	beginning.	That	was	
sort	of	a	year	ago.		

Fast	forwarding	to	where	we	are	now	is	we’ve	got	hundreds	of	people,	hundreds	of	companies	I	
should	say,	on	the	platform,	tens	of	thousands	of	users	in	each	account,	we’ve	scaled	up.	The	
product	challenges	have	been	mostly	met.	Obviously	you	hit	some	bumpy	things	where,	“Oops,	
we	didn’t	scale	that	piece	or	that	part	of	the	product.”	But,	I	think	most	of	us	are	pretty	
experienced	and	we	were	trying	to	stay	ahead	of	the	curve.		

On	the	marketing	side,	the	question	is	how	do	you	find	the	people	that	want	your	product,	how	
do	you	identify	who	might	be	the	potential	buyer,	which	is	always	the	challenge.	We’ve	created	
personas	and	we’ve	actually	given	them	names.	I	won’t	tell	you	what	the	names	are,	because	I	
want	to	keep	those	confidential,	but	we	have	little	dummies	set	up	with	a	guy’s	name.	You	have	
the	IT	guy,	you	have	the	line	of	business	person	who	is	essentially	project	manager	or	decision	



	
	

maker,	but	not	necessarily	IT,	you	have	the	CIO,	and	then	you	have	developers.	So	you	have	a	
number	of	personas	that	are	involved	in	either	the	specification,	purchase	or	decision	influence	
around	that.		

And	what	we	have	done	is,	like	a	lot	of	companies,	we	have	our	website,	we	have	various	
personas,	if	you	go	to	our	website	it	kind	of	leads	you	to	various	content,	we	do	some	pay	per	
click	to	try	to	bring	people	in	that	way.	We	do	a	lot	of	webinars	and	a	lot	of	what	I	call	local	and	
partner	events.		

The	webinars	have	actually	been	probably	the	most	successful	channel	for	us	in	terms	of	taking	
names	that	we	might	get	and	then	nurturing	those	leads.	People	showing	up	at	a	webinar	who	
are	willing	to	spend	45	minutes	listening	to	somebody	talk	about	this	stuff	are	probably	pretty	
good	prospects.		

So	our	challenge	has	really	been,	obviously,	to	identify	what	are	the	best	channels	to	find	these	
people,	how	best	to	communicate,	and	then	integrating	the	product	into	that.	We	had	a	really	
exciting	thing	happen	today,	just	coincidentally.	We	released	a	new	version	of	our	product,	
which	we	haven’t	put	out	yet,	but	it’s	instant	on	or	what	we	call	live	in	five.	So	somebody	can	
go	onto	our	site,	sign	up	for	a	trial	and	literally	within	five	minutes	or	actually	probably	shorter	
can	have	a	catalog	ready	to	go	and	can	start	deploying		apps.		

It’s	something	that	we	hadn’t	been	able	to	do	before	because	we	required	prior	to	this	that	
they	build	kind	of	an	app	catalog	for	themselves,	which	was	a	little	bit	of	a	tricky	process	and	
required	some	development	knowledge.	We	now	no	longer	require	that,	so	a	lot	of	people	can	
just	try	this	thing	out	and	see	how	it	works.	

So	when	you	think	about	the	market	opportunity	we’re	trying	to	reach	different	personas,	but	
we’re	also	trying	to	make	the	sign	up	experience	as	enjoyable	as	our	product	is	for	the	
administrators	as	well	as	for	the	end	user.	Tying	that	all	together	and	putting	it	into	a	marketing	
automation	system,	that’s	what	a	lot	of	our	energy	has	been	spent	on	in	the	last	year.	And,	
obviously,	trying	to	improve	the	product	and	talking	to	customers,	all	the	usual	stuff.	

Matthew:	 Right.	I’m	wondering	even	as	you	were	talking	about	the	app	store	and	building	
the	app	catalog,	is	it	solely	driven	by	IT	or	do	you	need	to	have,	I	want	to	say	like,	marketing	
folks	involved	in	the	naming	of	your	apps	or	even	product	definition	and	things	like	that?	Do	
you	have	this	weird	hybrid	internal	app	store	marketing	role	evolving	or	is	that	usually	just	the	
project	manager	doing	it?		

Cimarron:	 That’s	a	great	question.	I	think	that	they	don’t	know	that	they	need	that	role	
when	they	start,	but	they	certainly	figure	out	pretty	quickly	that	they	do	need	that.	What	icon	
do	you	want	to	use?	What	do	you	want	to	call	the	app?	How	do	you	want	to	promote	it?	And	



	
	

some	of	the	leading	customers	that	we	have	actually	have	used	the	organization,	typically	not	
IT	people,	they’re	in	the	line	of	business	organization,	they	may	be	project	managers,	they	may	
be	the	folks	that	help	in	the	sale	organization	with	sales	enablement,	training.	It’s	a	lot	of	
groups.	IT	sometimes	is	the	group,	but	often	times	it’s	not.		

So	it	just	depends	a	little	bit	on	the	individuals	in	these	companies	and	their	interest	area.	It’s	
like	a	lot	of	situations,	you	get	champions	in	the	company,	people	that	are	really	excited	and	
really	lit	up	by	this	idea	and	they	want	to	promote	it	and	they	want	to	get	their	peers	excited	
about	it.	Those	are	the	people	that	could	be	in	any	one	of	those	groups.	

Matthew:	 And	I	think	as	my	last	question,	you	said	right	at	the	top	that	you	had	been	in	
technology	marketing	for	a	couple	decades.	It’s	funny,	people	talk	a	lot	about	content	
marketing,	I’ve	always	thought	especially	in	the	B-to-B	and	technology	space	that	was	always	
what	you	were	doing.	You	know	what	I	mean?	You’re	putting	out	whitepapers	and	even,	as	you	
said,	a	big	part	of	your	marketing	has	involved	webinars	for	lead	generation	and	stuff	like	that.	
It’s	harnessing	content	delivery	as	a	way	of	generating	leads	and	then	usually	nurturing	leads	
with	some	kind	of	content	program.		

I	guess	my	broader	question	is	what	are	the	big	changes	you’ve	seen	in	technology	marketing	
during	the	course	of	your	career?	Is	it	really	just	this	same	stuff	with	different	clothes	or	have	
you	seen	some	significant	changes	over	the	time	you’ve	been	in	trenches,	so	to	speak?	

Cimarron:	 I	think	it’s	a	lot	of	the	same	ideas,	I	just	think	the	technology	has	made	it	easier.	
I’ll	give	you	an	example.		

In	my	pervious	company	I	did	a	lot	of	newsletters	and	that	was	a	very	common	way	to	
communicate	with	customers,	you’d	have	a	monthly	newsletter.	We	used	a	mailing	system	and	
we	tracked	who	opened	it	and	who	looked	at	it,	but	it	wasn’t,	for	example,	linked	to	the	
website.	It	wasn’t	necessarily	linked	with	the	CRM	system.	So	there	tended	to	be	these	islands	
that	were	floating	around	out	there.		

I	think	that	one	of	the	things	that	technology	has	brought,	and	there’s	a	new	company	popping	
up	pretty	much	every	day	that	says,	“We’ll	promise	to	link	it	all	together.”	And	there’s	a	lot	of	
technology	out	there	that	will	help	you.	The	companies	like	Sales	Force	who	provide	a	lot	of	the	
core	or	you	get	into	companies	like	Marketo	and	Eloqua	and	others	that	provide	a	marketing	
automation	around	that.		

I	think	the	key	is	that	they’re	trying	to	make	it	easier	to	have	campaigns,	easier	to	figure	out	
what’s	important,	trying	to	essentially	pull	together	all	the	data	points	from	the	website,	from	
the	mailings,	from	the	webinars,	from	the	events,	even	the	viewing	of	a	video,	like	how	long	did	
somebody	look	at	this	or	what	was	the	path	they	took.		



	
	

The	problem	with	it	is	that,	in	my	opinion,	it’s	still	an	awful	lot	of	data.	You	end	up	with	just	a	
ton	of	stuff	you	have	to	analyze.	The	trick	is	always	to	figure	out	what’s	the	most	important	
bits.	That’s	where	I	think	the	heavy	lifting	still	exists.	A	lot	of	companies	that	do	this	say,	“Well,	
you	can	figure	it	out	instantly.”	But,	it	always	comes	down	to	the	marketing	group	to	figure	out	
what	is	the	most	important	stuff.		

You	also	have	to	talk	to	your	sales	people.	We	still	have	sales	people	here,	this	is	not	just	a	
completely	automated	system	we’ve	put	together.	They’re	the	ones	that	are	talking	to	people	
face	to	face	and	you	have	to	figure	out	a	way	to	harness	that	data	and	somehow	make	sense	of	
it,	because	that’s	not	necessarily	in	an	automated	system	all	the	time.		

So	I	think	the	challenge	is	always	still	understanding	what’s	important	to	customers,	
understanding	what	messages	you’re	putting	out	visa	vie	what	they	care	about.	If	you	don’t	
have	the	right	message	and	if	people	are	not	really	understanding	what	you	do	then	all	the	
marketing	automation	in	the	world	is	not	going	to	make	a	difference.		

Matthew:	 Right.		

Cimarron:	 So	it	does	come	down	to	really	understanding	your	product	and	your	market.	

Matthew:	 That’s	what	one	of	our	guests	said	a	couple	weeks	ago.	Scott	Brinker	was	on	here	
and	we	were	talking	about	marketing	automation	and	how	it’s	a	little	bit	of	a	misnomer	in	a	
sense.	It	automates	a	lot	of	data	collection	and	things	like	that,	but	the	marketing	someone	still	
has	to	think	about	it,	as	you	said	too.	And	then	once	you	get	involved	the	fact	that	part	of	your	
data	is	actually	happening	offline	or	in	these	conversations	with	sales	people,	certainly	on	the	
one	hand	that’s	where	apps	can	come	in	and	actually	try	to	help	with	your	data	collection	
there.		

But,	I	think	you’re	absolutely	right,	it’s	provides	you	a	lot	more	data	through	chasing	the	sort	of	
Holy	Grail	of	truly	closed	loop	marketing.	“Yes,	I	know	everything	that	happened	from	when	I	
launched	my	campaign	to	when	we	actually	signed	the	deal,	because	it	all	happened	in	this	
capturable	space.”		I	think	people	don’t	realize	the	more	you	get	into	that	space	and	capture	
data	it	creates	this	whole	other	issue,	as	you	pointed	out,	of	actually	sifting	through	the	data	
and	making	sense	of	it.		

That’s	all	the	time	we	have	today,	Cimarron.	If	people	wanted	to	find	out	more	about	Apperian	
and	what	you	guys	are	doing,	where	would	you	direct	them?		

Cimarron:	 I	would	just	start	at	the	website,	it’s	Apperian.com.	We	have	actually	quite	a	few	
resources	in	addition	to	the	webinars.	We’ve	got	whitepapers,	obviously,	articles,	reprints	and	
various	other	things.	I	invite	folks	to	take	a	look	at	what	we’re	doing	and	maybe	learn	a	little	bit	



	
	

more	about	the	area.	And	obviously	they	can	contact	us	if	they’re	interested	in	talking	about	
mobile	enterprise	apps,	whether	they’re	just	starting	to	think	about	it	or	whether	they’re	
actually	involved.	We’d	love	to	talk	with	you.	

Matthew:	 Perfect.	Cimarron,	thank	you	very	much	for	being	on	Marketing	Smarts	today.	
Thank	you,	listeners,	for	listening	here	to	the	very	end.	This	has	been	Marketing	Smarts,	a	
podcast	brought	to	you	by	MarketingProfs.	I’ve	been	your	host	Matthew	Grant.	I’ll	talk	to	you	
next	week.		

	


